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Dear Friend,

We are honored to do the work we do.  Let me explain. 

Honor means respect for the dignity of all we serve, the privilege to be 

stewards of important, meaningful work, and  expresses our esteem 

for partners who make success possible — our donors, colleagues and 

volunteers who invest in and support our work. Catholic Social Services 

of Washtenaw is focused on what will make a difference to those 

without hope in our community. 

In 2015:

• CSSW doubled the number of foster care parents licensed 

to provide a home to children separated from their families 

because of abuse or neglect issues. 

• Funding changes in the Community Mental Health system left 

hundreds of chronically mentally ill individuals without the 

support on which they had come to depend. CSSW’s Behavioral 

Health department increased its ability to respond to those who 

require medication checks and a more intensive counseling 

relationship.

• CSSW helped seniors express their experience with substance 

abuse through the PhotoVoice traveling exhibit. These 

photographs and first person narratives describe the often 

unspoken reality of complex lives. 

• Our annual Birthmother’s Day on the Sunday before Mother’s 

Day is a special event to recognize and give tribute to mothers 

who made adoption plans for their babies. Such a momentous 

sacrifice changes lives in a profound way, yet may otherwise go 

without acknowledgement. 

In 2016, we continue to seek out those who have been overlooked 

in our community’s economic recovery. Our Behavioral Health 

department will expand further to offer more comprehensive 

service, collaborating with primary health care and case 

management. To ensure forward progress, we will offer increased 

support to those returning to community life from incarceration or 

struggles with substance abuse. Elder abuse prevention continues as 

a priority.  

We draw inspiration and perseverance from the courage and hard 

work of the individuals and families in our programs. Please honor 

us with your attention, your support and your financial help. Your 

partnership makes all the difference.  

Anna Schork, Chair 

CSSW Board of Directors

Larry Voight,

CSSW President

James Libs, President 

DeVine Foundation Board



Adoption & Foster Care (10%)

Islamic (1%)

Caucasian (60%) < $5,000 (37%)

61+ (36%)

African American (27%) $5,000 - $9,999 (13%)

25 - 60 (49%)

Multi-Racial (5%) $10,000-$14,999 (12%)

20 -24 (6%)

Asian (4%) $15,000-$24,999 (12%)

5 - 19 (7%)

Hispanic (3%) $25,000 - $34,999 (9%)

Native American (1%) $35,000+ (17%)

0-4 (2%)

58% Female 42% Male

7,956 
Clients

Food & Health (11%)

Jewish (1%)

Seniors (33%)

Other (3%)

Parenting and Families (15%)

Catholic (15%)

Counseling (31%)

Protestant (35%)

Did Not Specify (45%)

Program Areas

Religious Preference

Race

Age Ranges

Income

Gender

2015 Demographics



Basic Needs
A healthy community gives special attention to those who are poor and on the  

margins of society.

We believe
There is an inherent dignity present in each member of our community that compels 

us to serve those who are poor and struggling at the margins of our society.  Through 

encouragement for families with emergency food needs or daily support of others 

striving to live independently, we offer a path that maximizes the potential and reality 

of each person to realize a fulfilling, safe place in our community.

• Nearly 700 households with an annual income below $15,000 received an 

emergency three to five day supply of food. Most recipients are working 

individuals who report regular food insecurity.

• Excessive ambulance use has dropped by an average of 55% for individuals 

struggling with homelessness, mental illness, and multiple other issues. Through 

case management, participants were connected to community service providers 

and resources increasing the safety of participants.

Programs
Emergency Food | Huron Valley Ambulance Patient Advocacy | Intentional Communities of Washtenaw

Children & Families
The moral test of a society is how it treats its most vulnerable members. Children need 

our protection.

We believe
Every child is entitled to the physical and emotional safety to build resilience, to ensure 

school performance, and the ability to develop good relationships in the future. In the 

past year, the safety, welfare and hopeful future of our vulnerable children has been 

strengthened.

• 226 young victims of sexual and physical abuse received crisis intervention, 

emotional support, and coordinated case management by social work, legal and 

medical professionals as the case moved through the legal system. 

• 235 new parents in specialized groups reported substantive improvement in 

positive parenting skills and understanding the development and health needs of 

their children. 

• 34 children became the newest members of welcoming, supportive families 

through adoptions for children with special needs and open adoption where 

children may maintain a relationship with the birth mother. 

Programs
Family Assessment Clinic  |  Washtenaw Child Advocacy Center  |  Nurturing Families Washtenaw  

Pregnancy Counseling  |  Adoption  |  Post-Adoption Services  |  Family Time  |  Foster Care  |  Families First



Counseling
Human dignity can only be realized and protected within the context of relationships 

with others and with the wider community.

We believe
Human dignity depends on the ability to have positive relationships with others and to 

successfully navigate the demands of everyday activities. Behavioral Health Counseling 

offers help to all members of our community to work through the issues that keep 

individuals from enjoying satisfying and productive lives.

• 84% of our clients report that they are better able to interact with family and 

others in the community.

• 86% achieve two personal goals important to them — such as paying rent on time, 

taking medications regularly or repairing a relationship.

Programs
Behavioral Health Counseling  |  Family & Individual Counseling  |  Substance Abuse  |  Marriage Preparation

Safer Communities
Every person has a fundamental right to share in those things required for human decency 

— starting with food, shelter and clothing, employment, health care and education.

We believe
Our community is stronger and safer when ex-offenders and others who have made 

terrible mistakes have a genuine opportunity to make better choices going forward. 

Too often, lack of options for housing and work undermines even the most determined.  

Program services incorporating strong standards of accountability, monitoring, and 

support of these clients offer the best chance to rebuild devastated lives.

• 178 homeless returning prisoners were successfully diverted from the homeless 

shelter to the housing program.

• 85% of domestic violence offenders report a first-time increased understanding of 

their abusive behavior and less than 2% resort to violence while participating in 

the year-long program.

Programs
Alternatives to Domestic Aggression  |  RENEW for Women  |  Prisoner ReEntry  |  Ex-Offender Support



Volunteers from several local 

companies and churches 

helped spruce up the homes 

of elderly residents in our 

community. Projects included 

window washing, yard clean 

up, and trimming.

Do you have a volunteer 

group that may be interested 

in helping with a community 

senior project? If so, contact 

Senior Services Chore 

Program at 734.712.7774.

Seniors
The dignity of the human person is the starting point for a moral vision in society.

We believe
Seniors deserve lives of dignity and the opportunity to live safely in a place of their 

own choosing. Sixty-five percent of our senior clients report incomes less than $20,000 

annually. Purchasing good, safe, reliable support services is cost prohibitive for all 

but the very few, and adult children often find themselves in a struggle between 

simultaneously supporting their children and their parents.

For more than 2,500 seniors in our county, specific help from CSSW has changed 

vulnerable situations to more stable ones.

• 90 caregivers report adult day services and in-home visits have decreased stress 

levels.

• 286 seniors report feeling more secure through home repair services and 

installation of home safety devices.

• 1,183 seniors and disabled adults received $586,000 in refunds through tax 

assistance, many of whom were at 70% of poverty level.

• 620 seniors received referral and advocacy services for issues and problems 

including substance and elder abuse.

• 82 grandparents raising their grandchildren received supportive services to 

maintain a stable home for their grandchildren.

Programs
The Oaks Adult Day  |  Interfaith Volunteer Caregiver Program (Respite Services)  |  Grandparents as Parents  

Medicare/Medicaid Assistance Program  |  Neighborhood Senior Services  |  Resource Advocacy  |  Retired & 

Senior Volunteer Program  |  Tax Assistance

Volunteers from Kapnick Insurance 
assisting the Senior Services Chore 
Program with yard clean up.

Volunteers from First 
Congregational Church of Ann 
Arbor had a service project on 
a Sunday instead of a Sunday 
Service.



On Sunday, September 27, many generous donors and community 

members joined together at CSSW’s first ever Cooking for a Cause, 

where chefs from Zingerman’s Roadhouse, The Moveable Feast, Travis 

Pointe Country Club, Gratzi, Palio and Mezzevino competed for the title 

of “Top Chef”. Each one of them wowed the crowd with delectable small 

plates prepared on site. The grand prize went to Travis Pointe Country 

Club for their Jonny “O” Corn Cake, with Moveable Feast’s Spice Seared 

Sea Scallop coming in as runner up. Guests also enjoyed cocktails, a 

raffle and live music.

CSSW would like to extend its gratitude to honorary chair Dan 

Huntsbarger of Moveable Feast, our esteemed chefs, Frutig Farms, and 

the sponsors, volunteers and guests that made this event possible.

SPONSORS

Executive Chef

Al Mumby & Margot 

DeVine-Mumby

The Patton Family

Chef de Partie

Pietrasiuk Family 

Foundation

Tom Sidlik &  

Rebecca Boylan

Sous Chef

Darlene & Kim Eagle

Greg & Ramona 

Thompson

Pastry Chef

Ann Arbor State Bank

Lisa & Jim Baker

The Doyle Family

Exchange Capital Mgmt, Inc.

Jean & Jim Libs

Pollock Investment Advisors

Ann & Tom Schriber

Visit Ypsi Now

Commis Chef

Bank of Ann Arbor

Kirk & Ann Dodge

Richard & Kathy Genthe

Connie & Tim Kinnear

Dave & Molly Mengebier

Mary Kay Pearson

Savarino Properties

Shaffran Companies

Deborah & Michael Tirico

Judy & Chris Turner

Hugh & Marilyn Wanty

Michael Miller, Dan Huntsbarger, David Brooks, 
Katie Elliott & Gregg Elliott.

Lauren Sexton, Steve D’Avignon,  Dexter Dakins 

and Zach Geiger 

Dennis Webb, Al Mumby,  Chef William Collins, 

Al Pease & Mary Kay PearsonPeter Schork, Annette Schork, Brian Kelley,  

Alex Young, Lisa Kelley, Pamela Jones Sexton & 

Todd Sexton



On Saturday, May 6, CSSW sponsored Hustle for Hope, a fun walk to 

raise awareness and support for at-risk children. The warm sunshine 

attracted friends of CSSW to the 1.65 mile walk around the lake at 

Gallup Park. Half the walkers in attendence were new to CSSW events! 

Thank you to the Mary Kay Pearson Family and Old National Bank for 

supporting the event!

Mary Kay Pearson, Sylvia Palmquist &  
Margot DeVine-Mumby

The Starting Line Up

Aiden House & Linda Schork

More than 150 guests joined CSSW in honoring Marnee Burke DeVine for her extraordinary 

contributions to the Agency since its inception in 1959. Held at Travis Pointe Country Club, 

the evening included heartwarming tributes and wonderful stories about Marnee. A special 

proclamation from Governor Rick Snyder was shared by event chairs Dorothy Farhat and Judy 

Johns. The final touch was the surprise announcement of the inaugural Marnee & John DeVine 

Leadership Award presented to Marnee as the first recipient of the award. This lovely celebration 

raised more than $36,000 for The Marnee & John DeVine Foundation.

Marnee DeVine with Judy Dow Rumelhart

The DeVine Family

Marnee DeVine & Sheila CresswellEvent Chairs Dorothy Farhat & Judy Johns

Marnee Burke DeVine Honored



2015 Catholic Social Services of Washtenaw County and the Marnee & John DeVine Foundation Supporters

The following list includes all unrestricted, program-restricted, special event and endowment gifts. CSSW makes every 

effort to ensure gifts are acknowledged accurately. If you find any errors or exclusions, please call the Development Office 

at 734.971.9781 ext. 334.

$15,000.00+ 

Ann Arbor Area Community Foundation 
Anonymous  

Community Foundation for SE Michigan

Mr. and Mrs. Timothy J. Patton  
   

$10,000-$14,999 

Anonymous  

Dr. Mark C. Oberdoerster and  
Dr. Deborah T. Oberdoerster

Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Platte 

Edward F. Redies Foundation, Inc. 
   

$5,000-$9,999

Anonymous  

Mr. and Mrs. John J. Edwards 

The J. F. Ervin Foundation 

Mr. and Mrs. Carl W. Herstein  
Mr. and Mrs. Howdy Holmes 

Mr. and Mrs. James R. Libs 

Mrs. Judith G. Mich  

Mr. Alan C. Mumby and  
Mrs. Margot DeVine-Mumby 

Mr. and Mrs. Paul R. Scholl 

St. Joseph Mercy Ann Arbor 

Mr. and Mrs. Timothy Wadhams  
  

$2,500-$4,999  

Anonymous  

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas J. Buiteweg 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard K. Carlisle 

Ms. Erin E. Carney

Mr. and Mrs. Jack DiGiuseppe 

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Dobson 

Mr. and Mrs. James L. Hughes 

Mr. and Mrs. Charles J. Hurbis 

Mrs. Judy Johns  

Kapnick Insurance Group 

Molloy Foundation, Inc.

Mr. and Mrs. James J. Osborn 

Mrs. Mary Kay Pearson 

Pietrasiuk Family Foundation 

Pollock Investment Advisors, LLC 

Mr. Thomas W. Sidlik and  
Ms. Rebecca A. Boylan  
St. Joseph Catholic Church  
Dr. and Mrs. Robert Stoler

Dr. Paul N. Valenstein and  
Dr. Marcia Valenstein

Mr. and Mrs. Ted Volz   
 

$1,000-$2,499  

Mr. and Mrs. William F. Anhut 

Ann Arbor State Bank 

Ms. Alexsandra E. Anteau

Ms. Sally Atkins-Burnett  
Mr. and Mrs. George Z. Azrak  
Dr. and Mrs. James R. Baker, Jr.  
Bank of Ann Arbor  

Mr. and Mrs. John R. Bassett  
Mr. and Mrs. Herbert R. Black, Jr. 

Mr. and Mrs. Albert B. Blixt Jr.

Dr. and Mrs. David A. Bloom  
Dr. and Mrs. Howard N. Bockbrader 
Borek Jennings Funeral Home  
Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Butman  
Mr. and Mrs. Brian Campbell  

Dr. and Mrs. Darrell A. Campbell, Jr.

Dr. Dennis R. Capozza 

Cleary University  

Mr. Michael Coffey 

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Cohen 

Mr. and Mrs. Arthur Cole 

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel J. Conlin  
Consumers Energy Foundation  
Mr. and Mrs. Howard J. Cooper

Mr. and Mrs. Robert P. Cornella  
Mrs. Kathleen P. Davenport

Mr. and Mrs. John K. DeVine

Mrs. Marnee DeVine  

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen W. DeVine

Ms. Elizabeth DeVine Wiseman 

Mr. and Mrs. Patrick Doyle

Mr. and Mrs. James Driscoll  
Mr. and Mrs. James J. Duderstadt  
Dr. and Mrs. Kim A. Eagle 

Mr. Douglas W. Elser  
Exchange Capital Management, Inc. 
Dr. and Mrs. Mark H. Falahee  
Mr. and Mrs. Brian P. Fedoronko

Mr. and Mrs. Alan K. Fellhauer  
Ms. Laura Fitzpatrick  

Mr. Michael S. Flynn and  
Ms. Mary Viviano

Mr. and Mrs. Herbert M. Fowle  
Dr. and Mrs. Otto Gago

Dr. Cyril M. Grum and Ms. Cathy Strachan

Mrs. Lois A. Hancock  

Dr. and Mrs. C. Michael Hellie

Mr. and Mrs. William B. Holmes  
Mr. and Mrs. James W. Hume Jr.

Mr. Thomas Isaia

Ms. Shirley M. Joan-Eyl 

Mrs. Nancy M. Jutzi  

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Kill

Ms. Mary M. King  

Kiwanis Club of Ann Arbor

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Klein

Mr. and Mrs. Ken W. Kollman 

Mr. John J. Koselka and  
Ms. Suzanne DeVine

Dr. and Mrs. David W. Laidlaw  
Mr. and Mrs. Edward F. Lirette  
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas W. Litzler  
Dr. and Mrs. Louis S. Magagna  
Mr. and Mrs. William C. Martin  
Mr. and Mrs. Richard C. McEachin 
Dr. Sofia D. Merajver  

Mr. and Mrs. Arthur F. Messiter 

Mr. and Mrs. Hugh  Morgan

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel J. Niemann

Old National Bank

Mr. Richard Ratliff and Ms. Lindsay Olson

Dr. John M. O’Shea and  
Dr. K. Sue O’Shea

Dr. and Mrs. John M. Park  
The Honorable Steven D. Pepe

Mr. and Mrs. Ralph R. Powell 

Dr. and Mrs. Richard L. Prager

Dr. and Mrs. Leon J. Quinn 

Ms. Ruth M. Riegel

Ms. Clare Savaglio  

Ms. Anna M. Schork  

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas J. Schriber 

Mr. and Mrs. Dennis G. Severance

Mrs. Pamela Jones Sexton

Mr. and Mrs. Edward A. Shaffran 

St. Andrew the Apostle Catholic Church

St. Mary’s Student Parish

Dr. and Mrs. B. Greg Thompson  
Mr. and Mrs. Paul Tramontin

Mr. and Mrs. James Varani  
Mr. and Mrs. Robert V. Villar  
Dr. and Mrs. Thomas W. Wakefield 
Mr. and Mrs. James J. Walsh  
Mr. and Mrs. Hugh M. Wanty  
Ambassador and Mrs. Ronald Weiser 
Ms. Kim Winokur  

Ms. Molly D. Wright  

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Yocum  
Ypsilanti Area Convention &  
Visitors Bureau  

Mr. Cyril J. Zilka  

  

$500-$999   

AF Jonna Development &  
Management Co., LLC

Amherst & Janeth Turner Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Badics 

Mr. Brent Baglien and Ms. Susan DeVine

Mr. and Mrs. Jonathan A. Baron

Ms. Suzanne M. Bembridge  
Mr. Jeffrey L. Bies

Mr. C. Andrew Brickman  
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Buckler 

Dan Cameron Family Foundation

Carlisle Wortman Associates, Inc.

Mrs. Noreen M. Carrigan  
Mr. and Mrs. Peter V. Cavagnaro

Mr. and Mrs. Robert K. Chapman

Ms. Karissia E. Charbeneau  
Chelsea Milling Company

Ms. Susan M. Cischke

Mr. and Mrs. L. Thomas Conlin

Mr. and Mrs. David Corrigan  
Dr. and Mrs. Ronald M. Cresswell

Ms. Martha L. DeCamp

Mr. and Mrs. Gregory DeFreytas

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel J. Deighton

Mr. and Mrs. Kirk Dodge

Mr. Robert J. Donnellan

Dykema Gossett

Echo Valley

Mr. and Mrs. Bruce N. Elliott

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas E. Fagan  
Dr. and Mrs. Sid Farhat  
Mr. and Mrs. J. Michael Feeney

Ms. Mary A. Fiorina

Mr. and Mrs. Michael R. Fischer  
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Fitzsimmons 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Fortier  
Mr. Theodore D. Fosdick  

Volunteers at 

the Northside 

Emergency Food 

program bring 

the program to 

life. They have a 

commitment to 

their community 

and a desire to 

make a concrete 

difference in the lives of fellow residents and 

neighbors. 

“I had no idea there were so many people in need. 

Working here helps us realize how blessed we are. 

The food bank creates a community: I enjoy the 

companionship with the volunteers and clients.” 

– Maya 

CSSW has teamed up with St. Francis of Assisi 

to help connect parishioners with community 

service opportunities. Not only do volunteers 

make food distribution possible, they also become 

community ambassadors who can let others in 

need know about the program.

Karen, Kathy & Maya stock shelves & 
prepare for distribution.



Dr. and Mrs. Douglas Geiger  
Mr. and Mrs. Richard S. Genthe

Mr. and Mrs. John B. Goff

Mr. Michael D. Goold and Dr. Susan D. Goold

Dr. and Mrs. Franklin L. Gordon Jr. 

Gratzi

Ms. Ruth Green

Mr. and Mrs. Richard P. Griffin  
Mr. and Mrs. William M. Hermann 
Ms. Barbara Hillaker

Mr. and Mrs. Charles K. Hoffman

IBM Employee Services Center

Mr. and Mrs. Richard N. Jarzembowski

Mrs. Mary Lou Jenkins

Ms. Sharon Jourdan

JP Morgan Chase & Co.

Dr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Kinnear

Ms. Linda Klimach

Knights of Columbus Council 6674 
Mrs. Betty Konnak

The Honorable Archie J. Brown and  
Dr. Barbara J. LaHood

Dr. and Mrs. Allen S. Lichter

Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Lichty

Mr. Stephen J. Loney

Mr. and Mrs. Bernard H. Lugauer

Mr. John Martin and Ms. Molly Resnik

Mr. Paul McCreadie

Mr. and Mrs. Paul F. McGuire

Mr. and Mrs. Douglas McMillan

Mr. and Mrs. David G. Mengebier

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Nickodemus 

Mr. and Mrs. John W. Nowak

Mrs. K Sue Oshea

Phoenix Contractors, INC

Dr. and Mrs. Mark Pinto

Mr. and Mrs. Michael R. Reid

Mr. Michael Miller and Ms. Sarah Ruddy 

Mr. and Mrs. Donald Rumelhart

Savarino Properties

Ms. Rachael Schmedlen

Mr. and Mrs. Anthony M. Schork

Mr. and Mrs. Peter F. Schork

Mr. and Mrs. Erik H. Serr

The Shaffran Companies, Ltd.

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen K. Shulman

St. Andrew Catholic Church

St. Andrew’s Episcopal Church

Dr. and Mrs. Philip J. Stella

Ms. Josephine M. Tarchinski

Mr. and Mrs. Michael T. Tirico

Mr. and Mrs. Steven M. Tracy

TRUiST

Mrs. Judy L. Turner

Mr. and Mrs. Gordon L. Van Amburg

Mr. Edward Vuylsteke and  
Ms. Kathy Moilanen

Mr. and Mrs. John H. White

Dr. and Mrs. Walter Whitehouse 

Mr. and Mrs. John A. William

Zingerman’s Service Network

$250-$499   

Advance Print & Graphics Inc

Mr. and Mrs. Robert A. Aldrich

Ms. Karen Andruszewski

Dr. and Mrs. Eugenius Ang

Mr. Robert A. Berarducci

Dr. Brian S. Bradley and  
Dr. Rosalie Tocco-Bradley

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Brundage 

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph D. Butcko

Ms. Connie Coast

Community-Minded Service Club

Mr. and Mrs. Harry Crespy

Mr. and Mrs. John J. D’Addona

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph C. Decker 

Mr. and Mrs. Sean Donevan  
Ms. Ann B. Eidswick

Ms. Kathryn M. Elliott

Mr. Daniel Elpi

Mr. and Mrs. Edward J. Fadden 

Dr. and Mrs. Peter Farrehi

Dr. Maureen E. Forrest

Mr. Herbert E. Fowle

Dr. Robert Freedman and  
Ms. Mary Ann Morris

Mr. and Mrs. John Fuqua

Mr. and Mrs. David L. Galbraith 

Mr. and Mrs. John Gilbert 

Global Impact

Mr. and Mrs. August Golden

Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence A. Grace

Mr. and Mrs. Chris Grant

Mr. and Mrs. Gerald R. Greashaber

Dr. and Mrs. Kenneth H. Greiner

Ms. Cynthia Grzelak

Mr. and Mrs. Duane Hamlin

Mrs. Nancy Harvey

Ms. Crystal Heft

Dr. and Mrs. Robert N. Hensinger

Mrs. Diane Hoff

Dr. and Mrs. Brent K. Hollenbeck

Mr. Michael Hudson

Mr. David Huntzicker 

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas P. Huntzicker

Mr. and Mrs. Rodney E. Hutchinson

Illinois Tool Works Foundation

Immaculate Conception Church

Mr. and Mrs. John R. Johnson

Dr. Kristin E. Johnson

Mr. and Mrs. C. P. Kearney

Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth L. Kellett 

Mr. and Mrs. David F. Keren

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Kostishak

Mrs. Terri Kovacic

Mr. James E. Krier and  
Ms. Wendy L. Wilkes

Mr. and Mrs. Christopher P. Kubacki

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen M. Lavender

Mr. John K. Lawrence and  
Ms. Jeanine DeLay

Mr. John K. Lilley

Mr. Mikel Llanes

Mr. George B. Lowrie III

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Madakacherry 
Mr. and Mrs. Roger E. Maugh  
Dr. and Mrs. Ben McCallister

Ms. Samantha McGeorge

Ms. Virginia Meck

Dr. and Mrs. Bruce S. Moln

Mr. and Mrs. Cruse V. Moss

Mr. and Mrs. Randy A. Musbach 

Mr. and Mrs. Michael D. Nadeau

Nonprofit Vote, Inc

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas O’Brien

Mr. and Mrs. Jerome A. Pawlicki

Dr. James F. Peggs and  
Ms. Margaret Talburtt

Mr. and Mrs. H. R. Peper

Mr. and Mrs. George Pomey

Mr. and Mrs. John Rolph

Mr. and Mrs. Gary F. Rupert

Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Sample

Mrs. Alexandrine A. Sanford

Ms. Maya N. Savarino

Mr. and Mrs. Michael A. Schork Jr.

Schriber Family Foundation

Ms. Mary T. Schroeder

Mr. and Mrs. Carl B. Sechan

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph C. Settimi

Ms. Emilia Soto Barajas

St. Nicholas Philoptochos Society

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Stetz

Dr. and Mrs. William A. Stoler

Dr. and Mrs. Bruce Stubbs

Mrs. Bernice Sullivan

Mr. and Mrs. David F. Sullivan

Dr. and Mrs. David Swastek

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Thomas

Mr. Randy Tisch and Dr. Rebecca Tisch

Mr. and Mrs. Stanley Turner  
Mr. and Mrs. Thomas V. Vella  
Mr. and Mrs. Larry Voight

Mr. and Mrs. David G. Voita

Mr. Craig Vrooman and Ms. Laura Dykstra

Reverend Brendan J. Walsh

Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Wanty

Mr. Dennis J. Webb

Mr. and Mrs. Russell F. Weid Jr.

Mr. Mark Williams

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Winsten

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Wright

 

$100-$249

Mr. and Mrs. Gary A. Acree

Advance Packaging Technologies

Mrs. Elizabeth Allen

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Altschuler

Mrs. Elizabeth A. Andrews

The Ride Ann Arbor Area 
Transportation Authority

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas M. Annesley

Anonymous

Mr. and Mrs. Leonard B. Antosiak

Ms. Maureen Apone

Dr. and Mrs. Wallace A. Arneson Jr.

Mr. Fred J. Auch Jr.

Mr. Bassam Dano and Ms. Rita Azrak

Mr. and Mrs. Richard J. Bade

Mr. Charles Bader and Ms. Lois Safdie

Mr. Joel D. Bailey

Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Barnett

Mr. Jeffrey D. Basch

Mr. and Mrs. Henry G. Bazydlo

Mrs. Theresa M. Beison

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Belda

Mr. Kent C. Berridge

Mr. and Mrs. Corey D. Bertcher

Mr. and Mrs. William Beuche

Mr. and Mrs. William C. Birdsall

Mr. and Mrs. William M. Black

Dr. and Mrs. David Blaha

Mr. and Mrs. James M. Borders

Mr. Donald E. Boren and Ms. Eileen J. Slank

Mrs. Virginia M. Boyce

Mr. and Mrs. Douglas C. Brinkman

Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Brown Jr.

Mrs. Angela Burns

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph A. Butcko

Ms. Jane Capin

Ms. Jean R. Carlberg and  
Mr. Bunyan Bryant

Mr. and Mrs. Benjamin R. Carlisle

Mr. Robert J. Carney

Ms. Roberta J. Carney

Mr. and Mrs. Theodore L. Carzon

Ms. Cynthia L. Cattran

Mrs. Carol Chaconas

Ms. Letha Chadiha

Ms. Elaine G. Chottiner

Dr. Catherine A. Churgay

Dr. and Mrs. Ralph Clayman

Mr. and Mrs. David Clifford

Ms. Diane Coffman

Ms. Loretta F. Coghlan

Mr. Andrew Cohen

Ms. Rebecca J. Cohen

Ms. Sandra Connellan

Dr. and Mrs. John H. Cook

Mr. and Mrs. Clement Corona

Mr. and Mrs. Donald A. Courtois

Mr. and Mrs. Clifford L. Craig

Did you know 

substance abuse is 

one of the fastest 

growing health 

problems among 

older adults? To 

raise community 

awareness, 

and illustrate 

this growing concern, the Bi-County Senior 

Connection created PhotoVoice to give seniors, 

caregivers, and their families the opportunity to 

share personal experiences of substance abuse 

through photography and narrative. PhotoVoice 

has been on display at 19 local hospitals, senior 

centers, and social service agencies. The Bi-County 

Senior Connection is a partnership with CSSW, 

Livingston County Catholic Charities, and the 

University of Michigan Senior Wellness program.

“Crooked Path” PhotoVoice Project 



Ms. Carol L. Cross

Mr. Raymond E. Cryderman

Mr. and Mrs. Allen Curtes

Mr. and Mrs. Dan D. Cutright

Dr. Constance J. D’Amato

Ms. Marianne B. Danks

Mr. and Mrs. Edward Davidson

Mr. Robert Deacon

Mr. George M. DeGrood and  
Dr. Rossana M. DeGrood

Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Dehn

Mr. and Mrs. Domingo R. Dela Fuente

Dr. and Mrs. Macdonald Dick

Mr. and Mrs. William P. Dirksen

Mrs. Patricia B. Dobbs

Mrs. Molly Dobson

Dr. and Mrs. Richard P. Dorr

Mr. William Dowling

Reverend Terrence J. Dumas

Mr. and Mrs. Allen G. Dyer III

Ms. Cheryl L. Dyer

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Eder

Mrs. Mary Jane Eicher

Mr. and Mrs. Willard A. Ellender 

Mr. James Emerick and  
Ms. Doreen Murasky

Dr. and Mrs. Robert Ernst

Ms. Sylvia A. Ertman

Mr. and Mrs. James L. Feeney

Mr. Zvi N. Flanders

Mr. and Mrs. William C. Forgacs

Mrs. Kathleen M. Fromm

Mr. and Mrs. Russell V. Gagne

Ms. San Juanita Garcia-Herrera

Mr. and Mrs. John P. Gasidlo

Mr. and Mrs. Rodrigue E. Gauvin

Sister Yvonne Gellise 

Ms. Vernita Gilkey

Mrs. Anne B. Giordani

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew P. Gordon 

Mrs. Cozette Grabb

Ms. Mary E. Green Dirksen

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas G. Green

Mr. and Mrs. James R. Griffit

Mr. John F. Grucelski 

Mr. Charles H. Haas

Mr. and Mrs. Galen D. Hadley

Mr. and Mrs. Laurence J. Hagerty

Mr. Theodore Hall

Dr. Fred Hankin and  
Dr. Rebecca Hankin

Mr. and Mrs. Zack Harbuck

Ms. Debbie Harju

Mr. and Mrs. Alan Harris

Mr. and Mrs. William M. Harvey

Mr. and Mrs. Brian Hayden

Dr. and Mrs. Gregory L. Henry

Dr. and Mrs. Ronald J. Heys

Dr. and Mrs. Roger P. Hitchcock

Mr. and Mrs. Hartmut Hoft

Mr. John T. Hogan and  
Ms. Gretchen Heutsche

Mrs. Edith Honeck

Mr. and Mrs. David A. Horvath

Mr. and Mrs. Bryan J. Howay

Dr. Ann D. Hungerman

Ms. Eileen M. Huntzicker

Ms. Susan Huntzicker

Ms. Geraldine Ianni

IBM Retiree Charitable Campaign

Mr. and Mrs. Jay Jahnke

Mr. James W. Jeffries and  
Dr. Deborah Jeffries

Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey L. Johnson

Mr. Sam Johnson

Mr. Thomas J. Johnson

Ms. Mattie L. Jordan

JPMorgan Chase Foundation

Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Judge

Mr. and Mrs. Roger G. Kaliman

Mr. James S. Kaltenbronn

Mr. and Mrs. Allyn Kantor

Mr. and Mrs. Mitchell A. Kantor

Ms. Kristine Kapela-McGuckin

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Karas

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Kelleher

Mr. and Mrs. Brian P. Kelley

Mr. and Mrs. John H. Kemner

Mr. and Mrs. David Kennedy

Mr. and Mrs. David E. Kieras

Mr. and Mrs. James Kimmet

Mrs. Shirley C. King

Ms. Rosaleen Kirk

Mrs. Arlene J. Klecker

Mr. and Mrs. Steven C. Klein

Mrs. Hermine Klinger 

Mr. J. David Kluck

Dr. and Mrs. James Knake

Knights of Columbus St. Joseph  
Council 8113

Mr. and Mrs. Ludwig Koenen

Dr. and Mrs. Ronald Koenig

Mr. and Mrs. Douglas J. Koepsell

Mr. and Mrs. John A. Kosta

Dr. and Mrs. William E. Kotowicz

Mr. and Mrs. J. D. Kotre

Mrs. Amelia S. Kramer

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald E. Kramer

Mr. and Mrs. Michael A. Kress

Mrs. Jane T. Kulpinski

The Ladies Literary Club

Mr. R. Bruce Laidlaw

Mrs. Linda K. LaMoreaux

Mr. and Mrs. Neal Laurance

Ms. Carol H. Leitch

Mrs. Elizabeth I. Lemmer

Ms. Marie Lemmer

Mr. and Mrs. Jason F. Lindauer

Mr. David G. Lindemer

Ms. Annie C. Lockwood

Mr. and Mrs. David Lutton

Mr. and Mrs. Charles C. MacAdam

Ms. Barbara K. Maes 

Mr. and Mrs. Louis R. Martin

Ms. Lynn G. Martin

Dr. and Mrs. Michael A. Masini

Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey F. Mason

Mr. and Mrs. Gary D. Maynard

Mr. John L. McCauley and  
Ms. Virginia L. Weingate

Mr. and Mrs. R. Griffith McDonal

Dr. and Mrs. John E. McGillicuddy

Mr. and Mrs. John M. McGuckin

Mr. and Mrs. Francis P. McIntee 

Mrs. Beatrice B. McLogan

Mr. and Mrs. John A. Miett

Mr. Timothy D. Miller

Mr. Neil E. Mueller

Mr. and Mrs. Fred C. Munson

Mrs. Barbara A. Murray

Mr. and Mrs. Melvin J. Muskovitz

Mr. and Mrs. James J. Ney

Dr. Walter W. Niemann

Mr. and Mrs. Colin G. Oatley

Dr. Michael O’Donnell and  
Mrs. Jan Garfinkle

Dr. Jeffrey S. Orringer and  
Dr. Kelly A. Orringer

Dr. and Mrs. Mark B. Orringer

Ms. Camille Orso

Dr. Gena R. Pahucki

Mrs. Donna E. Palmer

Pfizer Foundation Matching Gifts Program

Mr. and Mrs. Millard F. Phillips

Mr. James Pickard

Mr. and Mrs. John W. Pierce

Mr. David J. Pinsky

Mr. and Mrs. David Ploucha

Mr. and Mrs. Roland Pohlman

Mr. and Mrs. James K. Pollock

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Pollock, Jr. 

Mr. Frank R. Porta

Ms. Sally J. Pryce

Ms. Astrida Punches

Mr. Benjamin Purman

Mr. Thomas Randall

Mr. Robert D. Redies

Ms. Barbara L. Reed

Mr. and Mrs. Frederick M. Remley

Mr. and Mrs. William J. Roach, Jr.

This past year, Father Patrick 

Jackson House program 

transitioned to Nurturing 

Families Washtenaw. CSSW 

recognized that less pregnant 

teens are seeking housing and 

many young mothers with 

more complex problems need 

expanded services outside of a 

residential setting. Nurturing 

Families Washtenaw 

helps struggling young parents learn effective 

parenting skills throughout pregnancy until 

age 3. This home-based child abuse prevention 

program emphasizes positive parenting, child 

development, health education, goal setting and 

resource advocacy. Father Pat was a thoughtful 

and forward-thinking priest who wanted to 

respond to very real needs in our community 

with a radical generosity. CSSW continues to 

honor his legacy through the Nurturing Families 

Washtenaw program.

Father Patrick Jackson

In honor of his 

long time support, 

Herbert Black 

was awarded the 

2015 Bob Lyons 

Community 

Leadership 

Award by Cleary 

University. For 

more than twenty 

years, Herb 

has offered his time, energy, enthusiasm, and 

commitment to CSSW — from a founding trustee 

of The Marnee & John DeVine Foundation to 

his continuing efforts of leading the Retire the 

Mortgage campaign. Cleary University also made 

a gift of $2,000 to CSSW in Herb’s honor.

Cleary University President Thomas 
P. Sullivan, Herb Black & Cleary 
University Board of Trustee Member 
John Klee



Mr. and Mrs. Paul T. Robertson

Mr. and Mrs. Markham W. Roby

Ms. Angela Rose

Ms. Mary A. Sahakian

Mr. and Mrs. Van R. Sandstrom

Mr. and Mrs. Richard N. Sarns 

Dr. and Mrs. Jerry S. Schleicher

Mr. and Mrs. John Schultz

Ms. Aileen M. Schulze

Schwab Charitable Fund

Ms. Vicki M. Serino

Mr. John A. Sherzer

Ms. Theresa Shields

Mr. and Mrs. Steven Shy

Mr. William J. Sienko

Mr. and Mrs. Steven C. Simmons

Ms. Eileen J. Slank and Mr. Donald E. Boren

Ms. Holly V. Sorscher

Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Spaly

Mr. and Mrs. John R. Spittler

Ms. Sharon Sprague

Mr. Theodore St. Antoine

St. Joseph Catholic Church

St. Thomas Altar-Rosary Society

Mr. James Stanley

Mr. and Mrs. Bradley W. Stark

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas R. Steinberg

Mr. Robert Stevenson

Dr. and Mrs. Stanley R. Strasius

Ms. Dolly A. Summer

Ms. Mary M. Summers

Ms. Emily Swiss

Dr. and Mrs. Larry Tankanow

Ten Thousand Villages of Huron Valley

Ms. Olga Terlyga

Mr. Truong H. Thai

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald J. Toma

Mrs. Margaret J. Trapp

Mr. and Mrs. Steven H. Trinkle

Mr. and Mrs. James S. Trouba

Mr. and Mrs. James A. Turek

United Way Suncoast

Mr. and Mrs. Richard E. Van House

Dr. and Mrs. Paul Van Slambrouck

Mr. and Mrs. John H. Van Wasshnova

Mr. and Mrs. Christopher C. Vaughan

Mr. and Mrs. Juan F. Velazquez

Mr. and Mrs. Terence A. Vogel

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph R. Voight

Mr. Ronald Voight

Ms. Tuffin Wagne

Ms. Diane L. Wahl

Mr. and Ms. Timothy Wahmhoff

Mr. Edward Walsh

Dr. Julian Wan

Ms. Mary H. Westhoff

Ms. Ellen White

Mr. and Mrs. Michael R. White

Mr. and Mrs. Frank Wilhelme

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald J. Willett

Ms. Janine Williams

Mr. and Ms. Steve Williams

Mr. Steve Williams

Mr. and Mrs. Timothy A. Willibey

Mr. and Mrs. Kevan O. Wilson

Ms. Molly B. Wilson

Ms. Johanna Wirbel

Mr. William N. Yaeger

Ms. Ashley Yoshizaki

Mr. and Mrs. Allan V. Young 
 

$50-$99  

Mr. and Mrs. William R. Adams

Mr. Alexander W. Andrews

Mr. David Auch

Mr. William A. Auernhamer

Mr. and Mrs. David S. Barera

Mr. and Mrs. Barry M. Barkel

Mr. and Mrs. John R. Barker

Mr. and Mrs. Hobart C. Bates

Mr. Donald L. Bauer

Mr. Howard W. Blodgett

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Bodo

Mrs. Katherine T. Bowen

Mr. Stephen W. Brewer and  
Ms. Ruby L. Meis

Mr. Richard Bricault

Mr. and Mrs. Brian Brown

Ms. Nancy Brucken

Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth Bruneau

Mr. and Mrs. Edward Burke

Ms. Maria Byrne

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas D. Carney

Mr. and Mrs. John A. Carriere

Ms. Marian S. Caswell

Mr. Ronald J. Chaka

Ms. Cherie A. Charbeneau

Charity Mobile

Mr. and Mrs. Leonard Cieciek

Ms. Diane M. Coleman

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Conn

Mr. Charles Cooper

Ms. Bernice Crawford

Ms. Betty E. Cummings

Mr. and Ms. John E. Dahl

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel A. Damiani 

Dr. Paula Davey

Ms. Shirley A. Davis

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald G. Dawson

Ms. Mary Decker

Mr. and Mrs. Richard J. Deighton

Mrs. Marguerite M. Delhey

Ms. Leighanne R. Denja

Dr. and Mrs. Randal Desrochers

Ms. Nancy A. DeWolf

Ms. Catherine Dixon

Mr. and Mrs. Dennis J. Dooley

Ms. Kathleen M. Downer

Ms. Sandra L. Downs  

Ms. Norma H. Doyle

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Dunlap

Mr. and Mrs. Morgan H. Edwards

Dr. Kathleen C. Faller

Mr. and Mrs. Mark H. Featherly

Ms. Emily Fogelsonger

Dr. Elise C. Forrest

Mr. and Mrs. Gerald S. Fouchey Jr.

Mrs. Linda M. French

Ms. Gail A. Fromes

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Germain Jr.

Ms. Elly Gillespie

Mr. and Mrs. John Gingell

Dr. Thomas Giordano

Ms. Jodi-Renee Giron

Mr. Edward Glysson

Ms. Kathie D. Gourlay

Mr. and Mrs. Douglas B. Gross

Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Guenzel 

Ms. Anna M. Haney

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Hanzlian

Mr. and Mrs. Timothy Hogan

Mr. Jeffery R. Holden 

Ms. and Mr. Kay Holsinger

Ms. Cathy Hulett, RN, BSN, CCM

Ms. Marie Immekus

Ms. Sarah B. Inwood 

Reverend Lawrence J. Jackson

Ms. Darrlyn F. Johnson

Ms. Laurie Jones

JP Morgan Chase

Mr. and Mrs. Timothy J. Kellman

Ms. Jill L. Kind

Mr. and Mrs. Franklin D. King

Mr. and Mrs. Fred C. King

Mr. and Mrs. John Klenczar

Let’s share our bounty to feed the hungry & heal the hurting.

Your sustaining gift can help us do that. A small sacrifice 

from you will make a big difference in the life of a family in 

need. Your regular monthly online donation to Catholic Social 

Services of Washtenaw will ensure that the next meal is 

coming, that our children and elderly can be healthy and safe, 

and that everyone can have a seat at the table. 

When neighbors like you add your dollars to our  

work, CSSW stretches it even further so that no family has  

to miss a basic meal.

So let’s do it. Your monthly gift will go a long way 

towards building a bigger table with room enough for 

everyone. Go to csswashtenaw.org/donate to make a  

donation today.

For more information, please contact Development at: 

734.971.9781 x 313 | development@csswashtenaw.org

RSVP (Retired and Senior 

Volunteer Program) 

volunteers in Ypsilanti were 

recognized at the Ypsilanti 

City Council Meeting on 

April 7 in honor of “Mayors 

Day of Recognition for 

National Service”. A special 

proclamation was issued by 

Ypsilanti Mayor Amanda 

Edmonds and the Ypsilanti 

City Council to acknowledge the positive impact 

of national service, to thank those who serve, 

and to encourage citizens to give back to their 

communities. County-wide, approximately 300 

seniors are involved with RSVP Washtenaw, 

serving close to 50,000 hours at 55-60 local 

nonprofits.

RSVP Volunteers 
Florsteen Edwards and 
Ann Thomas



Ms. Ann M. Kotre

Mr. Randy W. Lahote 

Mr. and Mrs. John T. Larin

Mr. David Laughrey

Mr. and Mrs. Michael LeBlanc

Mr. Evan LeRoy

Mr. and Mrs. John W. Lichty

Ms. Debra Linkner

Mr. Ray E. Lutovsky

Ms. Sonia G. Madrigal

Ms. Louise Malatesta

Mrs. Mary C. Malcolm

Mr. and Mrs. Gregory Mast

Ms. Bernice L. Mathews

Ms. Joan M. Mathews

Mr. Larry McCammon

Mr. Ben McKnight

Mrs. Kim McKnight

Ms. Mallory McKnight

Ms. Tracey McKnight 

Mr. and Mrs. Randy Milgrom

Mr. Michael Miller

Mr. John Mirsky

Ms. Dorothy N. Mitchell

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Modders

Ms. Ashley Mumby

Ms. Marjorie A. Murphy

Mr. and Mrs. Harvey Newell

Mr. and Mrs. Fred J. Nicholas

Mr. David J. Pearl and  
Ms. Margaret J. Nichols

Mr. and Mrs. Manuel J. Norman

Mr. and Mrs. David Northrop

Mrs. Neta O’Brien

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond P. O’Donnell

Mrs. Helen M. O’Toole

Ms. Betty Pedersen

Ms. Jane C. Peterson

Mr. and Mrs. C.L. Phillips

Mr. Joseph A. Placek

Ms. Katherine E. Poree

Mr. and Mrs. John Porter

Mrs. Jacqueline Presta

Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey D. Price

Ms. Judith S. Primak

Dr. and Mrs. Stephen Ramsburgh

Mr. and Mrs. David A. Reichhardt

Ms. Carrie Rheingans

Ms. Ceola Richardson

Ms. Maria M. Roberts

Ms. Alice Roderick

Mr. and Mrs. Allen J. Rosenspire

Mr. and Mrs. Mark G. Royce

Runyan Lake Point Property  
Owners Association

Mr. and Mrs. Juan Sanchez

Mr. and Mrs. David E. Sandberg

Ms. Adrianne Sander

Mr. Daniel Schleicher

Ms. Amanda Schoettinger

Mr. Billie Scholler

Mr. Tony Schork

Mr. and Mrs. Adam Schroth

Ms. JoAnn Sears

Ms. Lauren Sexton

Mr. and Mrs. Anthony J. Shalhoub

Mr. and Mrs. Clifford Sheldon

Mr. Robert Shipman

Mrs. Mary Shoultz

Mrs. Virginia Siantz

Mr. and Mrs. Frederick A. Simon

Ms. Marianne Smith

Mr. and Mrs. James C. Snyder

Mr. and Mrs. Edwin L. Stanton

Ms. Sharon Stemple

Sunfield Center

Mr. Brian M. Suomala

Ms. Beverly Talbot

Ms. Nancy L. Taylor

Ms. Janene Ternes

Ms. Eileen Thacker

Mr. Francis Thiefels

Mr. and Mrs. John A. Thompson

Ms. Maura K. Thomson

Dr. and Mrs. Terry A. Timm

Ms. Patricia A. Trout

Umich Realty LLC

United Way AT&T/Employee Giving 
Campaign  

Mr. Robert Van Dyke, Jr.

Ms. Melita Vedejs

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Wagner

Ms. Karen Whipple

Mr. and Mrs. Robert F. Whitman

Mr. and Mrs. Douglas Winters

Mrs. Eleanor Wisniewski

Ms. Jan M. Wisniewski

Ms. Christine Wolf

Mr. and Mrs. John T. Zeichman

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond T. Zick

Mr. Theodore J. Zimmer

Mr. and Mrs. David M. Zynda

 

Below $50   

Ms. Sallie Abelson

Mr. H. Alexander

Ms. Christine Anderson

Ms. Lisa Anderson

Ms. Karen Andrew

Anonymous

Ms. Allene Arnett

Mr. Fredderick Arnold

Ms. Floyce Astrup

Ms. Susan R. Babcock

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Backlas

Mr. Edward Badalyants

Mr. and Mrs. J. A. Bailey

Mr. Russell Barnard

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Barnsdale

Mr. and Mrs. Arcadio Barrio

Mr. and Mrs. John F. Baxter

Mr. David A. Beatty

Mr. and Mrs. Ernest J. Bell

Benevity Community Impact Fund

Ms. Christine A. Bergsma

Bethlehem United Church of Christ

Mr. Jinglan Bian

Mr. and Mrs. Steven E. Bielak

Ms. Joyce E. Blair

Mr. David S. Bloom

Mr. and Mrs. George Bobowski

Mr. and Mrs. Walter Boykin

Mr. David P. Bredow

Ms. Virdia L. Brewer

Ms. Barb Brown

Mr. Kenneth Brown

Ms. Shirley Brown

Mr. and Mrs. William H. Browning

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Brueger

Mr. Robert Budidjaja

Ms. Katherine Burgess

Mrs. Geraldine A. Burns

Mr. Mike L. Burns

Mr. Randolph Burrow

Washtenaw Prisoner ReEntry

TJ was sixteen years 

old when he was 

sentenced to life in 

prison. Despite all 

obstacles, TJ used 

his sentence as a 

time for growth 

and giving back. 

He joined support 

groups and sought 

psychotherapy. He 

took classes, worked, 

and volunteered 

with other inmates. Finally, after 40 years, he 

walked into a vastly different world from the one 

he’d left at 16.

TJ explains that the things we take for granted 

— finding a job, setting up a bank account, 

using a cell phone — are tremendous obstacles 

for someone re-entering the community. He 

graciously talks about the Washtenaw Prisoner 

Re-Entry Program (WPR) and the power of 

small gifts and big connections. The WPR 

staff connected him with resources such as 

employment opportunities, clothing support, and 

transportation. They believe in him and in his 

rehabilitation. 

Today, TJ is halfway to a bachelor’s degree in 

pre-law while balancing his classes with his jobs 

and volunteer work. TJ is committed to making 

something of his own life and the world a better 

place.

WPR participant TJ with one of his 
professors, Tara.

Ms. Laura Byers

Mr. Qimo Cai

Mr. Rumu Cai

Mr. Robert M. Castillo

Mr. Daben Chai

Mr. Tsui-Lan Chang

Ms. Anna Channey

Mr. Fengliao Chen

Mr. Shaoqing Chen

Ms. Xiaomei Chen

Mr. Yunyao Chen

Mr. Jin-Chen Cheng

Ms. Lijun Cheng

Christ the King Church

Dr. Donald E. Cleveland

Ms. Elizabeth A. Cline

Ms. Renuka B. Coelho

Ms. Evgenia B. Cohen

Ms. Catherine P. Compton

Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Conlin, Jr.

Ms. Mary Connors

Ms. Bessie M. Cook

Mr. Willie U. Cooper

Despena Couphos

Ms. Regina Courdway

Ms. Rose Crandell

Mrs. Anna Czarnik

Mr. and Mrs. James W. Dana

Ms. Ruth E. Darcy

Ms. Lauren Dawson

Ms. Marissa Dawson

Ms. Cora A. DeLano

Mr. and Mrs. Richard T. Frank

Ms. Colleen Fredrick 

Mr. and Mrs. Jerald Frisbie

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Frost

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel A. Gamble 

Mr. Leon P. Gauss



Ms. Janet C. Gettel

Ms. Elsie Gibson

Mr. Harold Glover

Mr. Billie Gogates

Ms. Janice M. Gonzalez

Mr. and Mrs. Donnie G. Goode 

Mr. John Graber

Mr. Hideko I. Graham

Ms. Brenda Griffin

Mr. Ghazazyan Grigor

Ms. Sandra S. Grimes

Ms. Maxine Grindstaff

Ms. Jamie Guise

Mr. Quanbao Guo

Mr. Yanan Guo

Ms. Nancy M. Gyde

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Habel

Ms. Mary M. Halsey

Mr. Qi Han

Ms. Doris O. Harbin

Ms. Donna M. Harsh

Mr. Billie Haske

Ms. Jeannette Haynes

Mr. Huizhi He

Mr. Lanjun He

Ms. Deborah Heffel-Bumford

Ms. Prudence F. Heikkinen

Mr. Robert P. Heller

Ms. Lula G. Henderson

Ms. Elizabeth Heneghan

Ms. Sharon M. Hewitt

Mr. Leon Hieber

Hiller’s Market

Mr. David Himich

Ms. Dianne Hirsch

Mr. Jacob C. Ho

Ms. Anna V. Hoover

Ms. Anita Hosmer

Mr. Ming-Lo Hsuan

Mr. Lian Hu

Mr. Shiyu Hu

Mr. Xiwei Hu

Mr. Yulian Hua

Ms. Leena Huang

Ms. Margaret M. Huang

Mr. Yu Xiang Huang

Mrs. Mary A. Hudge

Ms. Mary Huntington 

Mr. and Mrs. Vittorio Iannone

Ms. Rachel Ilitsky

Mr. and Mrs. Peter T. Jessup

Mr. and Mrs. Om P. Jetli

Mr. Binsen Jiang

Mr. Qi Jiang

Mr. Qiuyun Jiang

Mr. Ze-Ping Jiang

Ms. Ilene R. Johnson

Ms. Bettie Jordan

Ms. Antonina Juzba

Ms. Cynthia Kasenow

Mr. and Mrs. John Katalin

Ms. Karen I. Keefner

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph A. Kelty

Ms. Kathleen D. Kennedy

Mr. and Mrs. Isadore King

Ms. Jean Kledzik

Mr. Bernard Knight

Ms. Alexandra M. Knysh

Ms. Adel D. Kondratyev

Ms. Eleanore Kotowski

Ms. Harriet Kowalski

Ms. Jean S. Kruger

Mr. Kam-Tim Kung

Ms. Georgia M. Labunes

Mr. James Lambert

Ms. Mary Lammers

Mr. and Ms. Hongzhi Lan

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Larson

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Laskowski

Ms. Barbara Lawton

Mr. Ronald Leach

Ms. Evonne Leflouria 

Ms. Susan Leigh

Mrs. Wilma E. Lentz

Ms. Linda Leonard

Mr. Changan Li

Mr. Gongning Li

Mr. Jun-Liang Li

Mr. Ruzhen Li

Mr. Shao Liang Li

Mr. ZiLin Li 

Mr. Zongping Li

Liyi Liang

Mr. Lizhen Lin

Mr. Huawei Ling

Mr. Erkang Liu

Ms. Jane Y. Liu

Mr. Junxia Liu

Ms. Yayun Liu

Mr. Yizhuan Liu

Mr. Zenghou Liu

Mr. P.A. Lucas

Mr. and Mrs. Roger Luckhardt

Ms. Mary Lutz

Ms. Joanne Lynn

Mr. Joseph Malinowski

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel J. Maloney

Mr. Bai-Yong Mao

Mr. and Mrs. Barry Margolis

Mr. Robert E. Marshall and  
Ms. Mary M. Easthope

Ms. Adele C. Martinez

Ms. Sarah L. McChristian

Ms. Annie McDaniel 

Mr. and Mrs. William R. McGarty

Ms. Ernestine R. McGlynn

Ms. Nancy A. McKeone

Mr. Benjamin McKnight

Mr. Jim McKnight

Mr. Jonathan McKnight

Ms. Kalya McKnight

Mr. Ryan McKnight

Ms. Michelle McNanney

Ms. Philippa A. Medvecz

Mr. Manrong Miao

Mr. Daniel Miekstyn

Ms. Kathy M. Minor-Thomas

Mr. Joseph Miriani

Ms. Kathleen Moffit

Mr. Glenn Moon

Mr. and Mrs. Franklin S. Moore

Dr. and Mrs. John F. Mortell

Ms. Kathy Neiderheide

Ms. Virginia Norman 

Ms. Estelle J. Novak

Ms. Tracey Odgers

Mr. Alexander A. Opoka

Mrs. Mary Ortega

Mr. and Mrs. James J. O’Sullivan, Sr.

Ms. Mary Pachella

Mr. Xiurong Pan

Mr. and Mrs. Charles G. Pehovic

Mr. Cheng-Chu Pei

Ms. Rosemary R. Petrie

Mr. Michael A. Petroski

Ms. Patricia Pettinga 

Ms. Mary A. Pettit

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew Piastowski

Ms. Mary E. Potter

Mrs. Ethel Potts

Mr. Guoming Qi

Mr. Jianang Qi

Ms. Laurel J. Radtke

Ms. Artis K. Ramsey

Ms. Marilyn Ratliff

Mr. and Mrs. John Rayburn

Rehmann

Ms. Mary A. Reilly

Mr. Qi Lin Ren

Mr. and Mrs. Jacob R. Richter

Mr. Robert J. Rider

Ms. Dorothy E. Rinkowski

Mr. and Mrs. David Rocha

Mr. Jay Rogers

Ms. Nancy Rogers

Ms. Lucille Rohde

Ms. Brenda C. Romig-Fox

Ms. Amy Rosenberg

Mr. Peter C. Ross

Mr. and Mrs. David Rundle

Ms. Nancy Russel

Ms. Lois M. Russell

Mr. and Mrs. Michael J. Salata 

Ms. Elaine Samson

Mr. and Mrs. Peter F. Schork

Mr. and Mrs. Thad Schork

Mrs. Alexandra Scott 

Ms. Cynthia Scott

Mr. Hatian Shao

Mr. Xing De Shu

Mr. Shen Shuying

Silver Maples of Chelsea

Mr. and Mrs. Daniel Simonelli

Mr. Raymond Slomiany

Mr. David Sloss

Mr. William Slyfield

Ms. Martha Ann Smith

Mr. Pavel Smolyanov

Ms. Diane Snell

Mr. Vernon H. Soden

Mrs. Rosemary Soja

Ms. Andrea Solis

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph F. Spring

Ms. Janice M. Squires

St. Francis of Assisi

St. John the Baptist Church

St. Mary Roman Catholic Church

Mr. Harold Stack

Mr. and Mrs. David S. Staiger

Ms. Candice Starks

Ms. Florence E. Stasiak

Ms. Patricia Stone

Ms. Loretta Stubleski

Ms. Carol A. Suhy

Mr. and Mrs. Michael L. Sullivan 

Ms. Michelle Sullivan

Mr. Zhenyu Sun

Ms. Karen Swanagon

Mr. Yuhuan Tan

Mr. Qing-Tai Tang

Ruiying Tao

Dr. and Mrs. Brian Thelen

Ms. Kathy Thomas

Mr. Louis Thompson

Ms. Michelle Thompson

Mr. and Mrs. George L. Throne

Ms. Marjorie Townsend

Mr. R. Tramontin

Mr. John T. Trojanowski

Mr. Chao-Te Tsai

Ms. Sandra Tweedy

Mrs. Magdalen R. Ulrich

Ms. Homa Vaghayenegar

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas K. Vandegrift

Mr. and Mrs. Antonius W. Vandervoort

Mr. Michael Voight

Mr. and Mrs. Arthur Walters

Mr. Cheng-Hao Wang

Mr. Guishan Wang

Mr. Peilan Wang

Mr. Shujie Wang

Ms. Mayumi Yoneta

Mr. Weiyi Yu

Mr. Zechun Yu

Mr. Zengfeng Yuan

Mr. Suqin Yue

Mr. and Ms. Jun Zeng

Mr. E. Zhang

Mr. Shu-zhen Zhang

Mr. Xuhai Zhang

Mr. Bin Zhao

Mr. Yiying Zhao

Mr. Zhan-Hua Zheng 

Mr. Jiam Zhou

Mr. Mingdeng Zhou

Mr. Zhikun Zhou

Mr. Baotong Zhu

Mr. XiaoFu Zou

Mr. Jon-Kar Zubieta

Mr. and Ms. Jinguang Zuo

Mr. Jingxue Zuo

Ms. Marian L. Zwinck  

Gifts in Kind  

Ms. Barbara A. Anderson

Ann Arbor Symphony Orchestra

Anonymous

Mr. Keith Aragona

Arm ‘N’ Anvil

Ms. Marie Armelagas

Mr. John Baldoni

BD’s Mongolian Barbecue

Belle Tire

Mr. and Mrs. Ronald Bennett

Ms. Linda Busse

Carol Roeda Studio

Carpenter Bros. Hardware and  
Rental Center

Cherry Republic

Mr. Bob DeJonghe

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas Dick

Dr. and Mrs. Kim A. Eagle

Edible Arrangements  

Extang Corporation  

Dr. and Mrs. John E. Fleszar

Ms. Nancy Fry

Mr. Brian Gleese

Mr. Brian Glow

Mr. James Heitler

Ms. Linda Klimach

Knights of Columbus Council 587 

Ms. Jo Lawver

Mainstreet Ventures

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Martinez

Mast Shoes

Meijer

Michigan Theater

Dr. and Mrs. John Milanovich



Program Service Fees

Public Funds

Miscellaneous

Contributions & Private Grants

Diocese of Lansing

United Way

Special Events (net)

Endowment

Total

Program Services

Management & General

Development

Total

$979,488

$4,500,365

$539,305

$595,816

$100,550

$458,564

$37,358

- $12,799

$7,198,647

$7,014,571

$179,709

$341,689

$7,535,969

Financials
Revenue

Expenses

Ms. Cheryl A. King

Mr. and Mrs. Matthias Kretzler

Ms. Lisa Kuebler

Ms. Konnie G. Kustron

Mr. Todd W. Lands

Mr. and Mrs. John T. Larin

Dr. and Mrs. Scott D. Larsen

Mr. and Mrs. Ledwon-Robinson

Mr. Joseph J. Lewandowski

Ms. Vickie L. Lyke

Ms. Susan Maixner

Mrs. Tracy S. Marrin

Mr. and Mrs. John W. Mason

Ms. Emily Miller

Ms. Andrea M. Patrias 

Mr. James J. Plummer and  
Ms. LeAnne Stewart

Mr. and Mrs. Peter J. Polverini

Ms. Brenda A. Quiet

Mr. Troy L. Ramser

Mr. and Ms. Donald A. Reichert

Ms. Daneen Richards

Mr. Dave Robertson

Ms. Anna M. Schaefer

Mr. and Mrs. Michael A. Schork Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas J. Schriber

Mr. and Mrs. Robert E. Schumacher

Mrs. Lillian Simms

Ms. Delphia T. Simpson

Ms. Mary J. Smith

Mr. and Mrs. Roderick J. Sorenson

Ms. Rebecca Stephens 

Ms. Denise M. Striks

Ms. Melissa Stull

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew J. Svinicki

Mr. and Mrs. Armin Troesch

Mr. and Mrs. William J. Tuscany

United Way Suncoast 

Mr. Bruce VerBurg

Ms. Mary Vielhaber

Mr. James J. Walsh and  
Ms. Susan Ashford

Other Funding Sources 

Aging and Adult Services Agency

Area Agency on Aging 1-B

Ann Arbor Area Community Foundation

Ann Arbor Transportation Authority

Avalon Housing

Children’s Trust Fund

Corporation for National and 
Community Service

Corporation for Supportive Housing

Michigan Department of Health and 
Human Services

Michigan Department of Corrections

Food Gatherers

Huron Valley Ambulance

Michigan Domestic Violence 
Prevention and Treatment Board

Michigan State Housing & 
Development Authority

National Children’s Alliance –  
Michigan Chapter

Safe Havens

United Way of Washtenaw County

US Department of Justice, Victims 

of Crime Act (VOCA)

Washtenaw Community Health 
Organization

Washtenaw Coordinated Funders

Washtenaw County Department of 
Human Services

Ms. Catherine R. Nichols

Ms. Barbara L. Persensky

Pet Emporium

Pets ‘N Things

Ms. Joanne Pohl

Relax Station

Mr. and Mrs. Jeff Remillard

Ms. Penelope Ryder

Ms. Patricia Seyfarth

Society of St. Vincent de Paul

St. Francis of Assisi

St. Joseph Catholic Church

St. Joseph Catholic Church

St. Nicholas Greek Orthodox Church

St. Thomas the Apostle

St. Vincent De Paul Society

Stadium Hardware

Ten Thousand Villages of Huron Valley

Tippins Market

Trader Joe’s Market

Mr. and Mrs. Kevin Walker

Weber’s Inn

Ms. Ann Marie Weitzel

Ms. Judith L. Wojnowski

Mr. Robert Wojnowski

Ms. Rose A. Yurko

UW Campaign Donors

Anonymous

Dr. Anne L. Balazs

Mr. Robert F. Beck

Mr. Gregory C. Bernard

Mr. and Mrs. Steven E. Bielak

Mrs. Christine K. Black

Mr. Patrick Bracco

Dr. Mary L. Brake

Mr. Daniel J. Budzynski

Mr. Daniel M. Burns and  
Ms. Smilka Zdravkovska

Ms. Mary Burton

Dr. Donald E. Cleveland

Mr. Dennis Dahlmann and  
Ms. Patricia Garcia

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Dobson

Mr. David M. Doyle

Ms. Elizabeth A. Duell 

Mr. David A. Dykman 

Mr. Matt Eckert

Ms. Laura M. Elgas

Ms. Kathryn M. Elliott

Dr. Michael S. Fitzsimmons and  
Dr. Hope Haefner

Ms. Lori A. Flint

Ms. Lisa M. Fusik

Mr. and Mrs. Terrance A. Gallagher

Mr. Judah B. Garber

Ms. Anne Garcia

Dr. and Mrs. Charles D. Garvin

Mr. Michael D. Goold and  
Dr. Susan D. Goold

Dr. Amy C. Gottfried

Mr. Keith Gran

Mr. Theodore W. Hall 

Mr. and Mrs. K. Larry Hastie

Ms. Vera Hernandez

Mr. Jeffery R. Holden

Mr. Andrew Houle

Dr. Ann D. Hungerman

Mr. Kirk Johnson

Mr. Roman Kapuscinski

Mr. Mark A. Kempton

Mr. Lawrence Kestenbaum

Ms. Jill L. Kind



Serving all faiths, all ages and all walks of life since 1959.

4925 Packard Road

Ann Arbor, MI 48108

734.971.9781

www.csswashtenaw.org


